

Quality Tourism in the Emergence of Revenge Travel: A Post-pandemic Policy Framework

Basuki Antariksa¹(⊠), Tatang Rusata¹, Dini Andriani², and Rakhman Priyatmoko¹

¹ The National Research and Innovation Agency, Central Jakarta, Republic of Indonesia antariksa.basuki@gmail.com

² The Ministry of Tourism and Creative Economy, Central Jakarta, Republic of Indonesia

Abstract. Currently, a revenge travel phenomenon emerged following the reopening of tourism amid the Covid-19 pandemic is still not subsided. This phenomenon raises questions about its impact on the concept of quality tourism that promotes sustainable tourism development and that revives during the Covid-19 pandemic. This issue is crucial to be anticipated by policymakers, particularly in developing countries such as Indonesia, to prevent various impacts detrimental to the natural, social and cultural environment, which have ensued in many tourism destinations before the Covid-19 pandemic. Hence, the study aims to offer ideas to policy makers on establishing quality tourism in the post Covid-19 pandemic. Based on a qualitative approach, the methodology used is integrative review through literature studies. The result shows that the government can effectuate several alternative policies to modify revenge travel to become quality tourism. Such policies will be essential for developing a carrying capacity policy in a tourism destination. In addition, the Covid-19 pandemic can provide an understanding for the government to comprehensively evaluate their perspective on tourism as a means of development, including reviewing the concept of sustainable growth in tourism development.

Keywords: quality tourism · revenge travel · policy · pandemic

1 Introduction

Since some countries have started reopening tourism activities amid the Covid-19 pandemic, there has been a euphoria within the community that they might have returned to normalcy and could travel freely once again. Revenge tourism or revenge travel then emerged the term to describe their spirit. This situation provides a promising expectation for the tourism recovery process as the sector suffers the most compared to other sectors [1]. The euphoria did not even recede even though by November 2021, the number of Covid-19 transmissions resurged in many countries. Even Vietnam, one of the first countries to successfully overcome the spread of Covid-19 cases, on November 30, 2021, experienced 13,972 new cases and 197 deaths [2]. Vietnam once had reached a record for 100 days without experiencing new transmission [3]. *Interestingly*, although Indonesia has never experienced any break of new cases, on the same date only experienced the addition of 297 new cases and 11 deaths [2]. However, a question arises regarding a nexus between revenge travel and the concept of quality tourism. The second concept generally refers to quality services for tourists that improve the quality of travel experiences. Revenge travel also contains a negative connotation that could bring us to unsustainable tourism because it might take tourism to return to over-tourism and its collateral problems. The reason is that revenge tourism finds its basis in people's frustration about the current condition. Consequently, they want to 'retaliate' rather than anticipate proportionally [4]. As we are well aware, before the Covid-19 pandemic, the over-tourism phenomenon is criticized as one of the causes of the decline in quality tourism [5, 6]. Hence, it is necessary to see whether the phenomenon of revenge travel can lead to a decrease in quality tourism. In addition, a question arises whether revenge travel can be acceptable for pursuing re-growth to deny quality tourism due to the problem of under-tourism during the Covid-19 pandemic.

Both questions should become a particular concern of the central and local governments due to the responsibility of bureaucracy to prevent negative impacts on the natural, social and cultural environment caused by activities in the tourism sector. Therefore, this study offers an ideal concept, particularly for developing countries, related to two things. First, we should comprehend the perspective ideal for policy makers regarding the role of tourism in development. Second, we should conceive a tourism policy that must be applied, not merely in the new adaptation era but also for the future of tourism itself. Thus, after the Covid-19 pandemic subsides, it is expected that the government will be able to establish tourism policies that ensure the sustainability of human well-being. The authenticity of this paper is a comprehensive analysis about the real problem of realizing quality tourism, including in Indonesia. It also shows that policy makers should redefine the term of quality tourism that is "different" from what we perceive before the Covid-19 pandemic.

2 Research Method

This paper uses a qualitative approach through literature studies that focuses on predominant issues, particularly quality tourism and revenge travel. A qualitative approach is employed as this study is characterized by information in the form of contextual bonds that will lead to patterns of explaining social phenomena [7]. This approach also departs from the view that quality tourism is assumed to have different meanings by everyone and even by policymakers. The integrative review method as a part of the qualitative approach is considered more relevant in this paper. The integrative review is a method of compiling, summarizing, and analyzing results of existing studies to achieve as follows: providing a more comprehensive grasp of certain phenomena; provide a significant synthesis of knowledge and study results for application; redefine existing concepts; identify/bridge the gap between theory, evidence, and the previous studies; analyze the problem of a particular topic, and identify needs and central issues for future research [8] [9] [10]. In this study, a literature search is conducted on previous studies, and the analysis explained in several sub-chapters. A critical discussion of the strengths and weaknesses of implementing existing tourism policies and the ideal concepts to be applied, will also be addressed. This paper also uses the participant observation method because the authors have been involved in tourism village assessments and have conducted research on quality tourism in one of the super-priority tourism destinations, namely Likupang (North Sulawesi).

2.1 Sustainable Tourism: Easy to Say but Difficult to Realize

The concept of quality tourism cannot be separated from sustainable tourism, though the second term is more popular than the first. Flagestad and Hope, for example, stated: "sustainable tourism development should result in high-quality experiences while maintaining the environment and improving the destination communities' quality of life" [11]. It is also emphasized by Jennings et al. [12] that quality tourism should consider environmental protection and other aspects relevant to long-term interests of people.

The term 'sustainable tourism' (or 'sustainable tourism development') has been used voluminously in policy planning documents in many countries. Yet, problems related to natural, social and cultural environments caused by tourism are also ubiquitous. As a principal global tourism organization, the UNWTO has at the same time been praised and criticized because of their contradictory views. They suggested that the happiness and health of local communities in tourism destinations is the primary goal of tourism development [13]. However, the international organization is also considered a supporter of capitalism that always regards the continuous growth as an indicator of successful tourism development [14, 14]. Moreover, the UNWTO mentions that 'growth is not the enemy, it is how we manage it' [16]. It is also interesting to observe that one of the tourism destinations experiencing over-tourism is also in Spain (e.g., Barcelona), where the UNWTO headquarters located.

Tourism policy defines as a set of discourses, decisions, and practices driven by government and sometimes conducted in collaboration with private or social actors, with government takes a role as a central actor [17]. Mak (2008) quotes the view of UNWTO that priority of tourism development should be well-being (general health and happiness) of local communities in tourist destinations [4]. Meanwhile, Edgell and Swanson (2013) suggests that tourism policy must not merely serve the government, but also the public interest [18].

When the Covid-19 pandemic swept the world, an 'old' idea of quality tourism was re-popularized. However, even before the pandemic, it requires a great deal of effort to comprehend this concept. Quality tourism can be interpreted differently by different stakeholders. For example, the Government of Thailand defines quality tourism as special interest tourism and efforts to attract tourists with a middle-high income [19]. Meanwhile, the Government of Indonesian (GOI) defines the term as tourism which increases the number of high spending tourists in tourism destinations [20, 21]. Some researchers are of the view that this term can be interpreted differently, depending on the point of view of the individual who assesses it, because it depends on the level of education, perception, and experiences [22]. In addition, if it is associated with a quality experience, it can lead to both positive and negative connotations. For example, should stay at a five-star hotel in a developing country means a quality experience, a pressure on natural resources such as clean water and changes in the customs of locals could happen [23].

The concept of quality tourism can also be inquired about when it is associated with employee's quality of life and their working environment in the tourism sector. A research result shows: "A recent and thorough review of human resources in tourism (Baum 2007) has revealed that tourism workers' quality of work life is generally low at a global scale and compared to other occupations. Baum notes: '...In many respects, Wood's bleak (1997) assessment of the industry substantially continual in many countries, both developed and developing' (2007, p.1396)" [24]. The report of International Labor Organization (ILO) also shows the same result. This bases on several reasons, including: for workers with low competence (low-skilled and unskilled) are inadequate working conditions, unfair treatment, vulnerability to violence (including sexual harassment); long working hours, including working on holidays (to meet the needs of tourists); minimal social protection system; and, in some types of work, wages are relatively low [25].

Presumably, the primary cause of various problems in tourism are due to its overpromoted as the largest industry in the world and lack of criticism to the logic and methods used in a number of research conducted by a number of international organizations and tourism business associations on the continuous growth as an indicator of successful tourism development [14]. In Indonesia, for example, tourism is also repeatedly worshipped as a mean to provide enormous economic benefits instantly, providing easy and cheap jobs [26] and is often seen as a magic spell for development progress so that policymakers in developing countries like Indonesia put it as a development priority. Such information thus masks issues on social costs and environmental damage tourism causes in a tourist destination. These include a notion that tourism could become a form of neo-colonialism. The reason is that locals are intentionally or unintentionally forced to change their traditional way of life into a way of life that is in accordance with the needs of tourists and entrepreneurs in the tourism sector [18, 27] and merely become servants for tourists [28].

Most people are often not fully aware that the production and consumption of tourism takes place at the same location, where there may be the location of local people who conduct their daily life. If problems occur in a tourist attraction, the locals will directly suffer from any consequences. For example, tourism development in an archaeological site of Old City of *Assos* (Behramkale, Turkey) has caused housing prices in this rural area to jump 20-fold between 2000 - 2017 [29]. Then, if we look over the City of Venice, it is estimated that the emissions produced by cruise ships there are equivalent to those emitted by hundreds of thousands or even millions of cars [6]. Tourism also often refers to an 'escape from responsibility' activities which could means that a promise to achieve sustainable tourism is difficult to realize [30].

Another concern is that tourism often counted on as an industry that will always be able to recover from any crisis relatively fast [31, 32], which makes people believe that tourism is invincible to any disaster. Such belief is understandable because there has never been any crisis like the Covid-19 pandemic that evenly and simultaneously affects tourism globally and in a relatively long time. Therefore, all stakeholders, including the government, never anticipates that such crisis could occur. In addition, a global pandemic only comes about once in 100 years [33], resulting in anyone would undermine its apocalyptic risk.

3 The New Adaptation Era, Quality Tourism and Revenge Travel

The Covid-19 pandemic, which has lasted about two years, has given rise to the revenge travel concept. This concept arises from the exasperation of people who have wanted to be able to meet other people and travel [34]. As a psychological condition, "getting revenge" can become a justification for doing anything at all costs. This situation brings concerns on three aspects. Tourists want to travel swiftly, entrepreneurs want to recover lost profits quickly, and governments want to restore economic growth. The term "revenge tourism" and "revenge travel" are utilized in scientific publications interchangeably [34]–[35].

Basically, everyone wants a quality experience when traveling. According to Vanhove [36], quality experiences are not always luxurious, but interpreted in German as "*Erlebnistiefe* - holidays with meaning". However, the term itself is subjective in a sense that it depends on one's perspective. Hence, it is very important for policymakers to notice a view that quality tourism experiences also cover, among others, issues on environmental protection, quality of life, and socio-cultural issues (relationships between tourists and residents) [12]. Indeed, a comprehensive approach must be the government's priority because industrial interests are not their only concern.

The emergence of revenge travel raises an alert on whether quality tourism could ever be realized. However, ideally, revenge travel could be embraced by the concept of quality tourism. Traveling in the new adaptation era requires the number of people in tourism destinations to be limited due to social distancing rules. Therefore, people are required to have a new lifestyle as a 'counter-pandemic action'. Thus, policymakers actually and indirectly have been implementing carrying capacity in any tourist destination. At the same time, limited number of tourists in particular areas of a tourist attraction would provide a quality travel experience. For example, tourists will be able to enjoy the beautiful scenery of natural attractions or the beauty of a building of outstanding cultural values and the surrounding environment instead of seeing crowd.

The acceleration of digital technology employment in many aspects of daily activities could both 'facilitate' and prevent the revenge travel. For those are already impatient to travel, Virtual Reality (VR) and Augmented Reality (AR) technology could serve as a medium to satisfy part of their needs. Hence, policymakers already have tools to reduce the negative impact of revenge travel by increasing the use of both technologies. The use of VR services can be in locations far from a tourist attraction, while AR can be utlized not only in the most popular area of the tourist attraction but in the vicinity of that area, too. Thus, it helps to disperse tourists. It can also help to reduce the pressure caused by too many visitors on a tourist attraction of unique characteristics, such as archaeological sites. In addition, policymakers should intensify the utilization of mobile positioning data (MPD) technology to obtain information whether there is an overcrowded in a tourist destination. Through this kind of technology, a tourist location can be detected in a real-time manner every time they communicate with a network (i.e., by calling, sending messages, or using cell data) [37]. Furthermore, the amplification of online shopping application may help to reduce the number of tourists going out to the same places, at the same time.

The new adaptation era is also the right moment for policymakers to facilitate the promotion of new or rarely visited tourist destinations, including small and remote islands. Hence, public interest can be distracted and look to tourist attractions that are not in the mainstream category. In addition, it is also necessary to disperse tourists to many tourist attractions to ensure carrying capacity. Moreover, there is an even distribution of tourism development in regions of a country, including infrastructures and superstructures. In developing countries particularly, such policy will also help lessen social and economic development gaps. Yet, it should be conducted with caution as stated by [38] that when a rarely visited tourism destination is widely promoted through the internet, hence, like hidden gems, the tourism destination will become a hot spot.

In the new adaptation era, policymakers can begin to strictly require stakeholders in tourism destinations to measure the maximum number of tourists who can visit an area of tourist attractions. Actually, preceding the Covid-19 pandemic, efforts to limit the number of tourists has been carried out in some countries to ensure quality tourism. In Indonesia, for example, the Ministry of Tourism and Creative Economy (MoTCE), through a program called Tourism Consciousness Award (*Program Apresiasi Pengembangan Sadar Wisata*), encourages locals to limit the number of tourists. In 2017, in *Penglipuran* Tourism Village (Bali), managers made a self-assessment and concluded that they only could receive a maximum of 500 tourists a day. Moreover, during the last year's Christmas and New Year holidays, managers of *Penglipuran* worked hard to limit the number of tourists visiting this famous tourist attraction by strictly implementing health protocol measures [39].

Indonesian neighbors, such as Thailand and the Philippines, have given better examples of maintaining the sustainability of their tourism destinations. The Government of Thailand temporarily closed Maya Beach [40] and the Philippines did the same thing to Boracay Island [41] to minimize the environmental damage. These best practices show us that limiting the number of tourists is not impossible through government policy. It is also interesting to note that a year before the Covid-19 pandemic, European countries have begun to limit the number of tourists [42].

4 The Future of Quality Tourism in Post-covid-19 Pandemic?

The Covid-19 pandemic gives us time to redefine quality tourism. If tourism should prioritize: the well-being of local people [13]; the rights of local communities above the rights of tourists for holidays and the right of tourism corporates to make profits [1]; the rights of small and medium enterprises and low paid tourism workers [32]; the improvement of the progress of a nation and the lives of its citizens [18]; and the environmental protection and reduction of social-cultural tensions [12]; then, quality tourism is clearly no longer merely about tourist experiences. It should define that tourism improves both the quality of local communities' and tourists' life. There is no quality tourism if only one of them gains the most benefit. However, it should also be kept in mind that if a tourist destination suffers from environmental damages or social-cultural problems, tourists are always able to flee to other tourist destinations. On the contrary, local communities will suffer from long-term consequences.

The Covid-19 pandemic has changed our perspective on quality life. Now, health is more important than anything else. Director-General of WHO stated, "Covid-19 demonstrates that when health is at risk, everything is at risk" [43]. In accordance with the statement, Lew et al. [44] suggested considering growth in tourism in terms of improvement in happiness and general health. In addition, Benjamin et al. [45] explained that the

Covid-19 pandemic revealed problems that already in existence in the tourism sector. We must remind ourselves that tourism is not only the victim of a pandemic but also the media that spread a virus to many parts of the world [15]. If most people believe in these notions, we could achieve and maintain quality tourism. On the contrary, if we think that the pandemic is just an enemy to eliminate, then we would return to a business as usual. Therefore, it should be realized that quality tourism and the 'carrying capacity' measure established by the government during the Covid-19 pandemic are two different things. The second is in place because we are forced by the Nature to prevent the transmission of Covid-19. It might only become a priority of policymakers if the negative impact of the Covid-19 pandemic prolongs for years, because whether we like it or not, we have to adapt to the new situation.

It is yet difficult to foretell the exact time of the end of the COVID-19 pandemic. The World Health Organization (WHO) envisions that the pandemic could subside in 2022 [43]. Still, some experts are of the view that it is not as easy as we think. Su et al. [46] said that the current vaccines do not fully guarantee to end of the Covid-19 pandemic, while Kadkhoda [4] explained that we might have never reached herd immunity. Meanwhile, according to Fotiadis [4], some experts predict that international tourism might only return to a pre-pandemic level within 15 years. It is also interesting to note that according to Su et al. [46] 'These...emphasize the fact that even though COVID-19 vaccines are becoming more available, safety measures (e.g., face masks, personal hygiene, and social distancing) are still pivotal importance in protecting personal and public health against COVID-19'.

If the notions of these experts really happen, a dilemmatic situation will occur. Some tourism businesses might permanently bankrupt when they cannot survive because the crisis persists for a long time. However, it might be necessary to realize quality tourism because even before the Covid-19 pandemic, unfair business competition has occurred due to over-capacity, such as in the hotel sector because there were too many rooms and the emergence of sharing economy business model. For example, in Bali in 2015, it was reported by the Provincial Tourism Office that the number of hotel rooms had reached over-capacity, which was 125,000.

According to some experts, our concern about negative impacts caused by revenge travel might not happen, at least in the near future. People save their money not merely for tourism but also to anticipate uncertainty in the future. Moreover, people's preferences to travel changed during the Covid-19 pandemic. Many of them choose to have a short time travel to avoid being infected by the virus. Others prefer to travel by private car, bicycle, or even take a short distance journey on foot [47]–[48]. It might also be a moment of change for them to embrace a more sustainable lifestyle and discontinue the pre-pandemic trend that prioritizes growth as a dominant goal of free-market economies [49]. Moreover, Dolnicar and Zare predict that the Covid-19 pandemic may potentially create a radical change in the nature and extent of tourism in the long term [50]. Policymakers should be cautious because an anomaly did happen in some tourist destinations, such as in Bali where tourists crowded beaches when the Omicron variant had just begun to surge [51] or in *Pangandaran* Beach (southern part of Java Island) two days after the holy festival of Eid al-Fitr [52]. Still, it may not reflect what would happen in the long run.

To encourage people conducting quality tourism, the government should establish campaign on 'environmental-friendly traveling'. They could use a concept similar to 'flightshame' but in a more persuading way. If this concept, according to some, tries to humiliate people who often use planes as a means of transportation which create a significant impact on climate change [53], the environmental-friendly traveling campaign could use languages such as if we travel less then we save the planet. The logic can also be practical to any tourism activities that contribute to environmental damages or socio-cultural conflicts with local communities. For example, the campaign could be about promoting slow tourism [45], where tourists can learn to respect local cultures and minimize traveling, which means burning less fossil fuel or initiating a carrying capacity survey in tourist destinations can also be a good start to establish a policy of limiting tourist visits. We can also learn from the Venice Government innovation. The floating city that usually receives some 30 million tourists and €250 million annually [6] now utilizes 500 cameras and information from mobile phones to track the movement and limit the number of tourists. In addition, tourists must book ticket online and pay a €5 fee and the tickets only valid for one day [54].

4.1 Quality Tourism Policy in Indonesia

In Indonesia, pre-pandemic tourism policy refers to the notion of mostly capitalistic and "pure" quantitative nature. Although GOI has conducted programs, such as: Tourism Consciousness Award, Indonesia Sustainable Tourism Award (ISTA), and enacts the new Tourism Ministerial Regulation Number 9 of the Year 2021 concerning Sustainable Tourist Destination Guidelines, they were only small fractions of a predominantly number-based tourism policy objectives, especially tourist arrivals and tourists spending. For example, between 2014 – 2019, the then minister of tourism loudly stated that the sole target of MoTCE have been to achieve 20 million foreign tourist arrivals. When quality tourism was committed as a priority in 2020 - 2024 by MoTCE, the implementation would be undermined by the Covid-19 pandemic. Thus, it is still difficult to assess whether GOI would be able to realize her commitment.

Currently, tourism regains its momentum. In Indonesia, for example, according to the MoTCE, foreign tourist arrivals in Bali have reached over 3,000 a day. A question remains whether the MoTCE has a plan to stop the growth when it reaches a certain number. The answer may be 'no' if we look at the 2020 – 2024 National Tourism Strategic Plan because it has set quantitative targets, particularly the number of foreign and domestic tourists, foreign and domestic currency, contribution to GDP, and spending rate per visit. For example, in 2024, the foreign currency gained should be US\$30 billion. Until recently, there was no policy measure to limit the number of tourist arrivals. Instead, MoTCE tries very hard to ensure that visa on arrival fees can be as low as possible to attract foreigners to visit Bali.

However, President Jokowi's call for transforming Bali from mass tourism into green and quality tourism during his visit to Bali (2 -3 December 2021) put a silver lining on the future of quality tourism in Indonesia. It is also the moment as recently the United Nations has adopted Resolution 48/13 (doc. A/HRC/RES/48/13) to declare clean, healthy, and sustainable environment is a human right [55]. Thus, the question is how MoTCE and other relevant ministers translate the president's direction into effective policy measures. Further research will be necessary before the policy is implemented, including to seek consequences of transforming tourist destinations like Bali that traditionally heavily depends on number of foreign tourists. Moreover, it could have unexpected impacts related to 'over-capacity' tourism superstructures and many local communities who already depend their livelihood on tourism.

The authors also conducted research in 2020 aimed at providing input to policymakers in MoTCE in regard to quality tourism in Likupang (North Sulawesi), which is still in the exploration stage as a tourist destination. The research used indicators developed by the GSTC (Global Sustainable Tourism Council). The results shows that Likupang still is not yet ready to meet the minimum requirements of respective indicators. Some policy recommendations of the research are the need to establish carrying capacity and to prevent pollution, both from tourists and industry activities [56].

Another problem in ensuring the implementation of quality tourism is the limited capacity of GOI to monitor and control her territory consists of over 17,000 islands and is almost as vast as Europe. Hence, one of the most important policies is to intensively educate local governments to transform their paradigm of quality tourism concept. Such policy would foster quality tourism in all regions in a timely and cost-effective manner.

5 Conclusion

The phenomenon of revenge travel that arises during the Covid-19 pandemic naturally is not a bad idea because it reflects the nature of human being who always want to travel and meet others, particularly after being restricted in movement for almost two years. Yet, a question remains whether revenge travel could be a sign of the revival of the problems that would hamper the implementation of quality tourism. During the Covid-19 pandemic, the policy of 'quality tourism' was implemented involuntarily because the nature dictates us to do so in order to avoid any more damage caused by the Covid-19. Still, new developments such as the acceleration of employment of digital technology, prioritizing health more than anything else, and change of preference of people to travel, may foster quality tourism even better than before the Covid-19 pandemic. It is a sign that policy makers can start to establish quality tourism in a consistent manner.

The Covid-19 pandemic has revealed all problems caused by tourism and which previously were unnoticed by the majority of public. During the worst condition for tourism, governments pledged to prioritize the concept of quality tourism once again. However, before the Covid-19 pandemic, this concept itself often lost to the fact that mass tourism was able to create massive economic profit and cheap jobs quickly. Besides, many policymakers refer this concept simply to a condition in which tourists spend a lot of money in tourist destinations, denying the fact that it relates to many aspects, including the human rights on health and clean environment, protection of tourism workers, prevention of socio-cultural conflicts, etc. Hence, there are still homework to do for governments to realize the ideal concept of quality tourism.

Authors' Contributotions. All authors contributed equally.

References

- 1. F. Higgins-Desbiolles, "Socialising tourism for social and ecological justice after COVID-19," *Tour. Geogr.*, vol. 22, no. 3, pp. 610–623, 2020, doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14616688. 2020.1757748.
- 2. worldometers, "No Title," https://www.worldometers.info, 2022.
- 3. VOA News, "Vietnam Broke a 100-Day Streak Without COVID: Here Are 3 Takeaways," *voanews.com*, 2020.
- 4. B. Antariksa, D. Andriani, and T. Rusata, "Studi Pendahuluan Mengenai Dampak Revenge Tourism terhadap Kebijakan Kepariwisataan," in *Seminar Sapta Pesona*, 2021, pp. 55–63.
- Z. Kruczek, "U N I V E R S I TAT I S M A R I A E C U R I E S K Ł O D O W S K A Ways to Counteract the Negative Effects of Overtourism at Tourist Attractions and Destinations," vol. LXXIV, pp. 45–57, 2019, doi: https://doi.org/10.17951/b.2019.74.
- A. Trancoso González, "Venice: the problem of overtourism and the impact of cruises," *Investig. Reg.*, no. 42, pp. 35–51, 2018.
- J. W. R. Creswell, Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches, no. 2. 2009. doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14675980902922143.
- C. Russell, "An overview of the integrative research review," *Prog. Transplant.*, vol. 15, no. 1, pp. 8–13, 2005, doi: https://doi.org/10.7182/prtr.15.1.0n13660r26g725kj.
- M. T. de Souza, M. D. da Silva, and R. de Carvalho, "Integrative review: what is it? How to do it?," *Einstein (São Paulo)*, vol. 8, no. 1, pp. 102–106, 2010, doi: https://doi.org/10.1590/ s1679-45082010rw1134.
- A. Lang, E. Frankus, and K. Heimerl, "The perspective of professional caregivers working in generalist palliative care on 'good dying': An integrative review," *Soc. Sci. Med.*, vol. 293, no. December 2021, p. 114647, 2022, doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socscimed.2021.114647.
- F. Sørensen and T. S. Grindsted, "Sustainability approaches and nature tourism development," *Ann. Tour. Res.*, vol. 91, pp. 1–14, 2021, doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annals.2021.103307.
- G. Jennings, Y. S. Lee, A. Ayling, B. Lunny, C. Cater, and C. Ollenburg, "Quality tourism experiences: Reviews, reflections, research agendas," *J. Hosp. Leis. Mark.*, vol. 18, no. 2–3, pp. 294–310, 2009, doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/19368620802594169.
- 13. J. Mak, *Developing a Dream Destination: Tourism and Tourism Policy Planning in Hawai'i.* Honolulu: University of Hawai'i Press, 2008.
- 14. P. Alexis, "Over-Tourism and Anti-Tourist Sentiment: An Exploratory Analysis and Discussion," *Ovidius Univ. Ann. Econ. Sci. Ser.*, vol. XVII, no. 2, pp. 288–293, 2017.
- S. Gössling, D. Scott, and C. M. Hall, "Pandemics, tourism and global change: a rapid assessment of COVID-19," J. Sustain. Tour., pp. 1–20, 2020, doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/09669582. 2020.1758708
- A. Capocchi, C. Vallone, M. Pierotti, and A. Amaduzzi, "Overtourism: A Literature Review to Assess Implications and Future Perspectives," *Sustainability*, vol. 11, no. 12, p. 3303, 2019, doi: https://doi.org/10.3390/su11123303.
- 17. M. Velasco, "Tourism Policy," in *Global Encyclopedia of Public Administration, Public Policy, and Governance*, A. Farazmand, Ed. Springer International Publishing, 2016.
- B. Antariksa, Kebijakan Pembangunan Kepariwisataan: Pengembangan Kepariwisataan yang Berkelanjutan dan Perlindungan Kekayaan Intelektual. Malang: Intrans Publishing, 2016.
- N. Srimuk and T. Choibamroong, "Developing Supported Health Tourism Cluster for High Quality Tourism of BRIC in Active Beach Group of Thailand," *Int. J. Econ. Bus. Adm.*, vol. II, no. Issue 1, pp. 39–50, 2014, doi: https://doi.org/10.35808/ijeba/32.

- I. M. Ashdiana, "Menparekraf: Indonesia Kedepankan Pariwisata Berkualitas," travel.kompas.com, 2013.
- 21. R. Kustiani, "Wishnutama Sebut Pariwisata Berkualitas, Apa Maksudnya," *travel.tempo.co*, 2019.
- N. Nickerson, "Some Reflections on Quality Tourism Experiences," in *Quality Tourism Experiences*, 1st ed., G. Jennings and N. Nickerson, Eds. Burlington: Elsevier Butterworth Heinemann, 2006, pp. 1–245.
- G. Jennings, "Perspectives on Quality Tourism Experiences: An Introduction," in *Quality Tourism Experiences*, 1st ed., G. Jennings and N. Nickerson, Eds. Burlington: Elsevier Butterworth-Heinemann, 2006, pp. 1–245.
- S. Filep, "Positive Psychology and Tourism," in *Handbook of Tourism and Quality-of-Life* Research: Enhancing the Lives of Tourists and Residents of Host Communities, M. Uysal, R. Perdue, and M. Sirgy, Eds. Dordrecht: Springer Science+Business Media BV, 2012, pp. 31–50. doi: https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-2288-0.
- 25. ILO, "ILO Guidelines on Decent Work and Socially Responsible Tourism," Geneva, 2017.
- 26. A. Yahya, "Kebijakan Kementerian Pariwisata dalam Pengembangan Pariwisata." 2017.
- 27. A. Johnston, "Self Administration: Exercising Indigenous Rights in Tourism," in *Tourism in Destination Communities*, S. Singh, Ed. Cambridge: CABI Publishing, 2003.
- R. G. Soekadijo, Anatomi Pariwisata: Memahami Pariwisata sebagai "Systemic Linkage," Ketiga. Jakarta: PT. Gramedia Pustaka Utama, 2000.
- O. Gocer, P. Shrestha, D. Boyacioglu, K. Gocer, and E. Karahan, "Rural Gentrification of the Ancient City of Assos (Behramkale) in Turkey," *J. Rural Stud.*, vol. 87, no. August, pp. 146–159, 2021, doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jrurstud.2021.09.012.
- S. Seeler, D. Zacher, H. Pechlaner, and H. Thees, "Tourists as reflexive agents of change: proposing a conceptual framework towards sustainable consumption," *Scand. J. Hosp. Tour.*, vol. 21, no. 5, pp. 567–585, 2021, doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/15022250.2021.1974543.
- C. M. Hall, D. Scott, and S. Gössling, "Pandemics, Transformations and Tourism: be Careful What you Wish for," *Tour. Geogr.*, vol. 22, no. 3, pp. 577–598, 2020, doi: https://doi.org/10. 1080/14616688.2020.1759131.
- D. Ioannides and S. Gyimóthy, "The COVID-19 Crisis as an Opportunity for Escaping the Unsustainable Global Tourism Path," *Tour. Geogr.*, vol. 22, no. 3, pp. 624–632, 2020, doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14616688.2020.1763445.
- C. Loran, "It Seems Mother Nature Throws Us a Pandemic Every 100 Years," *euroweek-lynews.com*, 2020.
- R. Vogler, "Revenge and Catch-up Travel or Degrowth? Debating Tourism Post COVID-19," *Ann. Tour. Res.*, no. xxxx, p. 103272, 2021, doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annals.2021.103272.
- K. M. Woosnam *et al.*, "Residents' Pro-tourism Behaviour in a Time of COVID-19," *J. Sustain. Tour.*, pp. 1–20, 2021, doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/09669582.2021.1985128
- N. Vanhove, *The Economics of Tourism Destination*. Oxford: Elsevier Butterworth Heinemann, 2005.
- Z. Kovács, G. Vida, Á. Elekes, and T. Kovalcsik, "Combining social media and mobile positioning data in the analysis of tourist flows: A case study from Szeged, Hungary," *Sustain.*, vol. 13, no. 5, pp. 1–15, 2021, doi: https://doi.org/10.3390/su13052926.
- A. Terttunen, "The Influence of Instagram on Consumers' Travel Planning and Destination Choice," Haaga-Helia University of Applied Science, 2017.
- 39. E. T. Khairally, "Upaya Desa Wisata Penglipuran Batasi Wisatawan Saat Libur Nataru," *Detik Travel*, p. 6, 2021.

- 40. BBC News, "Thailand: Tropical Bay from 'The Beach' to Close until 2021," bbc.com, 2019.
- BBC News, "Philippines to Temporarily Close Popular Tourist Island Boracay," bbc.com, 2018.
- 42. A. Ledsom, "2019 in Tourism: The Year Europe Began Closing Its Doors," forbes.com, 2019.
- 43. T. A. Ghebreyesus, "2021 has been Tumultous but We Know How to End the Pandemic and Promote Health for All in 2022," *who.int*, 2021.
- A. A. Lew, J. M. Cheer, M. Haywood, P. Brouder, and N. B. Salazar, "Visions of Travel and Tourism after the Global Covid-19 Transformation of 2020," *Tour. Geogr.*, vol. 22, no. 3, pp. 455–466, 2020, doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14616688.2020.1770326.
- 45. S. Benjamin, A. Dillette, and D. H. Alderman, "We can't return to normal': committing to tourism equity in the post-pandemic age," *Tour. Geogr.*, vol. 22, no. 3, pp. 476–483, May 2020, doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/14616688.2020.1759130.
- 46. Z. Su *et al.*, "Vaccines are not yet a silver bullet: The imperative of continued communication about the importance of COVID-19 safety measures," *Brain, Behav. Immun. Heal.*, vol. 12, no. January, p. 100204, 2021, doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbih.2021.100204.
- A. D. Ziegler *et al.*, "A call for reducing tourism risk to environmental hazards in the Himalaya," *Environ. Hazards*, pp. 1–28, 2021, doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/17477891.2021. 1984196.
- F. Benita, "Human mobility behavior in COVID-19 : A systematic literature review and bibliometric analysis," *Sustain. Cities Soc.*, vol. 70, no. November 2020, p. 102916, 2021, doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scs.2021.102916.
- 49. F. Echegaray, V. Brachya, P. J. Vergragt, and L. Zhang, *Sustainable Lifestyles After Covid-19*. Oxon and New York: Routledge, 2021.
- 50. R. Butler, "COVID-19 and its potential impact on stages of tourist Destination Development," *Curr. Issues Tour*, pp. 1–14, 2021, doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/13683500.2021.1990223
- 51. D. Smith, "What Pandemic? In Bali, the Clubls and Beaches are Packed as Tourists Flock to the Island for Their Holiday Again, Despite Omicron," *scmp.com*, 2022.
- 52. F. R. R. Ananda, "Viral Video Pantai Batu Karas Pangandaran Dipenuhi Pengunjung di Tengah Covid 19, Ini Kata Pemkab," *video.tribunnews.com*, 2021.
- S. Becken, H. Friedl, B. Stantic, R. M. Connolly, and J. Chen, "Climate crisis and flying: social media analysis traces the rise of 'flightshame," *J. Sustain. Tour.*, vol. 29, no. 9, pp. 1450–1469, 2021, doi: https://doi.org/10.1080/09669582.2020.1851699.
- 54. Euronews, "Italy to Limit the Number of Tourists in Venice to Discourage Day-trippers," *euronews.com*, 2022.
- 55. UNEP, "Landmark UN Resolution Confirms Healthy Environment is a Human Right," *unep.org*, 2022.
- 56. Kemenparekraf/Baparekraf, "Penelitian Pengembangan Destinasi Pariwisata Berkualitas (Quality Tourism) melalui Pendekatan Pariwisata Berkelanjutan," Jakarta, 2020.

Open Access This chapter is licensed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial 4.0 International License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/), which permits any noncommercial use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons license and indicate if changes were made.

The images or other third party material in this chapter are included in the chapter's Creative Commons license, unless indicated otherwise in a credit line to the material. If material is not included in the chapter's Creative Commons license and your intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder.

